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July 27, 2021 
 
Dear Citizens of Baltimore City,  
 
The Mission of the Office of the Inspector General (OIG) is to promote accountability, efficiency, and integrity 
in City government, as well as to investigate complaints of fraud, financial waste, and abuse.  
 
The Office of the Inspector General (OIG) received a complaint from a Baltimore City government employee 
regarding the Baltimore City Office of Information & Technology (BCIT). The complaint alleged several 
concerns that did not fall under the purview of the OIG. The OIG solicited assistance from the Department of 
Human Resources (DHR) to address allegations that fell under DHR’s jurisdiction. The OIG moved forward with 
investigating allegations related to financial fraud, waste, or abuse. 
 
The OIG identified a potential area of financial waste regarding BCIT employees’ separation from City service, 
including the inconsistent payout of time. Based on precedent established by prior BCIT management, BCIT 
offered separation agreements to multiple at-will1 employees who were being terminated2 or who involuntarily 
resigned from City service. Current and former members of the Mayor’s cabinet preapproved the separation 
agreements and, before they were executed, the agreements were reviewed by the Law Department and DHR.  
 
Methodology  
 
The OIG interviewed current and former BCIT employees, including BCIT executive management, and members 
of management from DHR, the Law Department, and the Office of the Labor Commissioner (OLC). The OIG 
also reviewed eight separation agreements issued by BCIT between May 2019 and February 2021. Additionally, 
the OIG examined select employees’ timesheets, payroll records, and permission leave approval documents.  
 
Limitations 
 
The OIG calculations for the separation agreements are based on City applications, personnel documents, and 
archived records. Because the information could be incorrect as a result of human error, the OIG’s calculations 
of potential waste are estimates. Additionally, although the OIG reviewed eight separation agreements, it only 
analyzed the timesheet data for six separated employees.3 Furthermore, in December 2020, the City migrated to 
a new payroll and human resources system called Workday, so some employee data could have been lost or 
altered during the transition. Finally, the OIG did not inquire about nor review the use of separation agreements 
by any other City agency.  
 
 

                                                      
1For this report, at-will employment is employment that may be terminated at any time by the employee or the employer with or without 
cause. 
2 With the exception of one employee, termination as used in this report refers to the date an employee was notified of termination and 
was no longer producing work for the City nor accessing City systems.  
3 At the time of the analysis, two of the eight employees were still active in the payroll system. The OIG estimated the cost for these two 
employees based on the terms of their separation agreements. 
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